Transcript of letter from Cllr Stephen Castle, sent to 
Mrs S Hammond, Chair of ASHE

Mrs C Claydon, Chair of EPHA

Mrs J Hodges and Mr M Southgate, Chairs of ASESME

27 January 2010

Dear Colleagues,

Thank you for your reply to my recent letter concerning school closures. I appreciate the information you have provided.

I do understand that there are many, often complex, factors at play in decoding whether to close a school, including weather, staffing, transport and safety concerns. Nonetheless, the high number of school closures during recent severe weather has forced me to examine a number of issues brought forward by headteachers and indeed by the community, and to offer areas for improvement to enable schools to remain open whenever possible.   

Many schools have found it challenging keeping open, especially those schools in rural areas. However, I fundamentally believe that students are safer in the controlled environment of a school (even with slippery footpaths) rather than on the streets without supervision.
The recent weather situation was indeed extreme, and severe snow warranted the closure of schools in many areas. While I am aware that this sort of cold, harsh weather is unusual to many parts of Essex, it is not unheard of. Many local communities were not as badly affected as some, as was evidenced by the large percentages of businesses and other county infrastructure services that remained open and available, while schools there still remained closed. Still, many other schools, some with very challenging circumstances, were able to remain open. 
Given that forecasters anticipate the possibility of similar weather in the near future, it is important for us to learn from the schools that were able to remain open and for the county and for schools to adopt approaches going forward that enables students, families  and the community to better count on the services which schools provide. For this reason, I have taken a number of steps to respond to the concerns of headteachers to assist them should severe weather return.
I understand the concerns of schools about the health and safety issues that arise from ungritted paths, and want to help where I can.  Currently I am working with colleagues at county hall to ensure that all schools have access to adequate supplies of grit to see them through the winter, including provision from county supplies, if necessary.

Also, I was disappointed to learn that the affect of adverse weather on attendance could cause a school to receive an undesirable judgment during an Ofsted inspection. In response, I called on DCSF to review their policies ensure that periods when severe weather conditions might reasonably cause a school to close or affect their attendance if they remain open are not included when determining overall attendance rates. Please note the attached press release on this issue that was sent out recently.
Finally, a number of schools also raised with me the issue of gritting of access roads during cold weather. I have discussed this with my colleagues in the highways department. Although the well publicised constraints on gritting will likely mean we will be unable to offer this service to all schools, we are working to identify schools, such as those with larger attendance or those close to existing gritting routes, to be included in the priority gritting system.

I am committed to do what I can to help schools to remain open during periods of adverse weather, and I very much appreciate the hard work, ingenuity and dedication that headteachers and their staff have provided during this challenging period. I know that we are all working towards the same goal – providing a safe and secure environment for children and young people to enjoy their education, whatever Mother Nature throws at us.
Regards,
Signed
Cllr Stephen Castle 

Cabinet Member for Education and the 2012 Games

Telephone 01245 430125

PRESS RELEASE  28 January 2010

GOVERNMENT RULES FORCING SCHOOLS TO CLOSE IN SNOW – URGENT REVIEW CALLED FOR

Essex County Council has warned that existing government rules could be effectively forcing heads to close their schools in periods of bad weather and have called for an urgent review. 

Currently, if a school stays open and only a portion of pupils attend, the school will be penalised for having a low attendance rate by the DCSF. If a school decides to shut its doors due to the bad weather, all pupils are marked down to have attended, meaning 100% attendance. 

The schools inspectorate, Ofsted, then considers absence figures as part of their inspection report of each school. 

Evidence from Essex suggests these rules could have been contributing to schools closing to pupils over the last week because of poor weather. 
County Councillor Stephen Castle, Essex Cabinet Member for Education said, “I am calling for the DCSF to make a change to their policy in periods of adverse weather. In my opinion it is nonsensical that a school is marked down for opening its doors to the many pupils that are able to make it in. 
“It is wrong that heads may feel pressurised into closing because they are worried their absence figures might damage their Ofsted reports. This cannot be right. 





































